Washington State Association of Oxford Houses
Hosted By Chapter 24, Prince of Peace Church, 

14514 20th Ave NE, Shoreline, WA. 98155

Saturday July 11, 2009 at 11am
Principles Read by Adam Spears

Traditions Read by Ryan (Yakima)

Roll Call

Officers

Chair




Tony Perkins



Present


Vice Chair



Ricky Mogel



Present

Parliamentarian


June Anderson


Present

Secretary



Kirk Garretson


Present

Treasurer



Ted Tynan



Present

Budget & Finance


Jon Gildart



Present

Chapter Services


David Taub



Present

Housing Services


Kim McIntosh



Present

Re-Entry Committee


Stanley Finney


Present

Alumni Coordinator


Mike Storm



Present

Outreach

Outreach



Gino Pugliese



Present

Outreach



Judy Maxwell



Absent
Outreach



Blake Bippes



Present

Outreach



Stan Timberlake


Present

Outreach



Stacie Anderson


Present

Outreach



Marty Selvidge


Present


Voting Alumni

Alumni #1



Thea Wells



Present

Alumni #2



Adam Spea



Present

Alumni #3



Jason Bright



Absent
Alumni #4



Mike Storm



Present

Alumni #5



Eric Perkins



Present

Alumni #6



Pete Lang



Present
World Council

World Council


Brandy Pehrson


Present

World Council


Myrna Brown



Absent

Chapters

Chapter #1



Larry Benfield-chair


Present
Chapter #2



Kirk Garretson-chair


Present

Chapter #3



Daniel West



Present

Chapter #4



Marcel
o D



Present

Chapter #5








Absent
Chapter #6



Melanie Wimmer-chair

Present

Chapter #7



Steven Anderson-temp chair

Present

Chapter #8



Arlene Moore – chair


Present

Chapter #9








Absent
Chapter #10



Walter Harris – chair


Present

Chapter #11



Kelsey Olswang – chair

Present

Chapter #12



Toy Williams – chair


Present

Chapter #13



Mike Gradwohl – chair

Present

Chapter #14



Ryan Romaneski – chair

Present

Chapter #15



Larry Smith 



Present

Chapter #16



Ken Fromdahl – chair

Present

Chapter #17



Eric Morris
 


Present

Chapter #18



M




Present 

Chapter #19



Bob Jaques 
– chair


Present

Chapter #20



Jason Mathes – chair


Present


Chapter #21



Lorina Scroggins – chair

Present

Chapter #22



Paula Kelley
 – chair

Present

Chapter #23



Roa Pesamino – chair

Present

Chapter #24



Kenley Klonoff – chair

Present

Chapter# 25



Brian Dahl – chair


Present
Chapter #26



Rick Lewis - chair


Present
Chapter #27



Robert Miller -chair


Present
Welcome to Our Guests
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Susan Roscles
Lorie Brough

Previous Minutes Read
MM2P to Accept Previous Minutes (27-0)
Chair Report – Tony Perkins

-Moneys given to me for Louisiana was spent on gifts for Chapter Chairs, He had a great time and it was a shock to see the state of things down there.  The State has very little support for things in the Recovery community and yet they still have an incredible drive to continue Oxford.

-Oxfest in Vancouver coming up, There are now 6 Oxfests in the US, and with this growth we are looking to start a tour in the future. Texas, Louisiana, Oklahoma,
Please join us for the day on Labor Day for an all day celebration.  This event is September 7th in Vancouver at Esther Short Park.

-Today we are going to have to get one representative from each chapter registered for World.  Tony would like it if on the day you get your T-Shirt if you are going to world, to please gather for a group picture.  Shirts will be available at world on Thursday night for this picture.

MM2P: Accept Chair Report (27-0)

Vice Chair Report – Ricky Mogel

-Rickey has been really busy attending meetings in the chapters in the area.  He is looking forward to attending more on the east side of the state.  
-Rickey Had a great time at the workshop, and is looking forward to the Campout, if you have not registered please do with the form available online and mail to Tony P your state chair.

-Please e-mail Rickey if you would like to have him attend your chapter meeting, he looks forward to responding and attending.

MM2P: Accept Co-Chair Report (27-0)
World Council Report – Brandy Pehrson

-This year for  the conference there was a great deal of conversation about the preparation for the convention.  Everything is available online when it comes to sign up sheets and registration.  This is very important to get so that the convention staff and representatives are prepared.  Registrations need to be in ASAP for all members that are going.
-Please encourage your alumni to sign up for the lunch.  Information is available on-line.

-T-shirts available online as well, for $15, please purchase one to support your world council.

-Brandy was thinking about resigning, but has had a new inspiration to stay on board and represent Oxford World Council.  She has become fundraising chair for World.  

-In chapter 13 there was a situation with some missing checks for world, yet the problem was solved without the loss of funds.

-Anyone that is willing to run for world council were asked to show interest today, there are a great deal of officers on the world council that are stepping down or have completed there term.  The state will support members that want to campaign at the world conference.  Both will be supported by the state to run for World Council:

MM2P to support Jon Gildart as Alumni representative for World Council
MM2P to support Walter Harris as resident representative for World Council

-Buttons will be made as well as flyers for their campaign

-Both members are welcome to attend the World Council meeting on Thursday night and see what goes on in the World Council.

MM2P: Spend $200.00 for supplies to make these campaign supplies.
-Upcoming Resolutions: (explained by Brandy P.)
-No candles no incense burning in houses
-No Arsonists allowed in Oxford

-No On-Line Banking for houses in every Chapter

-Suggested by Tony Perkins: No online file sharing (For Brandy to take back to World Council as a suggestion) The example of this was sharing and downloading music and movies.  This is a very big legal risk that our houses are open to serious ramifications. 
-Stan Finney had some to say about our states policy when it comes to policy of informing members that are not voted in for these reasons (Arsons/Sex Offenses)  and it was determined that it is allowed to inform the member interviewing that they were denied because of these reasons.

-World Council would like all Chapters to have a P.O. Box, e-mail World1@Oxfordhouse.us with that address if and when you have it.  Brandy will pass this on to the World Council.  This was a resolution at the last world council.

MM2P: To accept World Council Report (27-0)
Treasurer Report – Ted Tynan
(See attached)
Beginning:  $8,527.59
Total Money Received $9711.19
Total after deposits:$18,238.78
Budget & Finance Report – Jon Gildart
See attached

Current and Proposed budgets made available to all Chapters
-A lot of people were present for the Budget and Finance meeting at the workshop, thanks for your participation.
-We are 106.2% over our budget with the present budget, all information is on the provided form. Solutions were discussed to resolve this.
-Jon Explained the items on the Budget and then presented the Proposed Budget as well as went over the discussion which took place at the workshop.
-Minutes were read from the Budget and Finance meeting :
Suggestions made:

-Look at interest rates to put savings and checking in one bank.

-Increase the number of houses from 203 to 210

-Drop $600.00 for Growth Committee

-Give parliamentarian a $600.00 line item (expenses)
-Cut Oxford house Inc. donation from 9,000 to 4,500
-Remove Chapter Services line Item and creating the 4 Housing services each a line item and splitting $4000.00 between them.

-Travel Expenses and supplies for State Auditor made as a Line Item. ($650)
-Motion to Drop training materials budget of $1000.00

-Use approximately $10,000.00 for World conference expenses instead of $12,000.00
Jon then answered questions that Chapters had about the new Proposed Budget. The floor was then open for discussion and Jon was able to answer some questions. 
Reentry Chair Report – Stan Finney

-Thank State association and all that were present at the retreat as well as those who added input and shared insight.
-Stan told us of a lot of new situations that were solved by re-entry individuals in the state.  Thanking all of those who are getting involved in getting people into Oxford from incarceration as well as not.  

-There are not a great deal of letters arriving in the P.O. box, so he believes that the appropriate letters are being sent to those counties.

-Tony had discussion about the funds needed to enter into a house, which is an autonomous decision made by your houses, but it is suggested that you have a set amount that you should ask for that the individuals that need a release address and are using your house.  This is done to keep your house safe from being taken advantage of. 

-Please get P.O. boxes for your Chapter and get that address to Blake Bippes ASAP for the reentry committee, world council and other communication.
MM2P: Accept the reentry Chair Report
Fundraiser Report – Michele Lofton (Not available)
Housing Services Report – Kim McIntosh

(See Attached)
- Kim wanted to share that she is more and more amazed at what we do as a group in Washington State, and how much we help those being released from incarceration into society.  
Chapter Services Report– Dave Taub

-Been busy attending Chapter and House meetings in the last Month, some of the things that he has seen in these meetings:  

-Inform new members of rules that were voted on in the past.

-Please look at your house rules and re-type them to include the new rules that your house has voted on in the past year.  Some of these rules are on a house to house basis and need to be clarified.

-Locks on doors are not allowed in Oxford, please those that have those, please have them changed.

-New comer packets should be available for all members that are welcomed into your house, please find those online at the www.oxfordhouse.us website.

-Gather a resource guide for your area so that members have those things available for their use.  Dave is willing to help you compile this information if you get a hold of him. Service1@oxford.us is his email and he will try and get a copy of the one for his area up on the website for an example.

MM2P: Accept Housing Services reports (25-0)
Alumni Coordinator Report – Mike Storm

-Forms made available for Alumni as well as the form is available online for your alumni, please find a way to make these forms available. 
-Coins are available for donation from the World Council.  

-Money for alumni explained, for all those interested.  

-There was discussion about opening Alumni houses, which Tony P. Informed all that it was allowed and encouraged. 

MM2P: Accept Alumni Coordinator Report (25-0)
Outreach  Reports

Marty

-There is a process to solve a lot of the problems that have been getting to Marty that should not.  There is a proper way of looking for guidance, use your Chapter Officers, your State Officers, etc. before you call outreach.

-EES (rent) was discussed and the due dates as well as allowing members to lapse on their EES.  Take back to your houses good ways to discuss this and where their members stand.
-Chapter 10 Robinson House burned down in Tacoma, possibly started by a butt-can or BBQ.  This is an important matter that effects all of us.  The cause of this is a constant problem in Oxford houses Statewide. The investigation was made by local authorities as well as insurance companies.  The members that lived in the house were put into a hotel where three of them relapsed.  Four of the other members were found other Oxford Houses.  Walter Harris spoke about this incident in detail.

 -Main Points about this Event:

*ALL CIGARETTE BUTT CANS NEED TO BE 3 FEET FROM THE HOUSE.

*STOP SPREADING ROUMORS, THE HEARSAY REVOLVING AROUND THIS EVENT HAS GREATLY EFFECTED ITS INVESTIGATION.

*KEEP YOUR BBQ AWAY FROM OVERHANGS, FLAMES CAN JUMP UP AND SET THESE ON FIRE.

*KNOW YOUR OXFORD HOUSE MEMBERS CRIMINAL BACKGROUND, THE HOUSE IS RESPONSIBLE FOR FOLLOWING UP ON FINDING OUT ABOUT NEW AND PREVIOUS MEMBERS OF OXFORD.  THIS MEANS CALL OTHER HOUSES THAT THESE PEOPLE HAVE LIVED AT AND FIND OUT ABOUT THEM BEFORE VOTING THEM IN

*RELAPSING MEMBERS OF OXFORD HAVE TO WAIT 30 DAYS BEFORE RE-ENTERING OXFORD.

Break for Lunch 1pm

(-Tony re-opened the meeting by reading the houses that had made a contribution to World that were not at one point that he read at the last meeting.

He also read a list of houses that are still not contributing and wanted the Chapters to go back and get these houses on track.  We would like all houses to contribute to World and we have fallen behind in the entire country.

Marty(Cont.)

MM2P: Accept Chapter 26 into the State Association of Oxford House (26-0)
MM2P: Give 200.00 seed money for the start of their Chapter

-Marty would like to remind houses that it is 3 nights out OR 3 nights with a Guest, NOT Both…it is all up to your house, but it is recommended that you follow these suggestions.
-Directory: Women and Children House on Directory has been recognized and noted in the new directory.  Reminder: Houses can vote children in to their house, without the change of a charter.  It is up to the house for their consideration.   
Judy (Not Present; read by Gino P.) (see attached)
-Awards for loans will be given at the September meeting.
-Thank everyone that helped out with the retreat.

-Possible new location for the Retreat next year.
-Some women’s houses that were in trouble and facing possible re-organization into a men’s house, have found renewed strength and remained.

Beginning Balance: $5704.33

Received from Registration: $9400.00
Raffle profits: $1232.00

Total after income: $16336.33

Paid Out :$8,395.00
Ending $7940.54

MM2P: Pay for Tim Jones Airfare to Washington D.C out of Workshop Funds   (26-1)

MM2P: Workshop donate the $2000.00 the Women’s Conference which has previously been donated by the State of Washington Association.   (This motion removes the allocated $2000.00 from the State Budget.) (26-0)
Bob Jaques wanted to discuss the profits that the workshop made.
Previous Discussion motion made and the motion proposed was voted on
Stacie
-Thank you all New Chapter Chairs

-Thank You clean up crew at the Retreat.

-  Melrose House in Walla Walla has been changed from a Women’s house to a Men’s House.

-Portia Park House opening in Yakima Wa.

-Smoke Free House suggested we would like to possibly open a completely smoke free house, and she would like us all to go back to our chapter and present this to the houses in your chapter.

-If there is anyone showing signs of suicide in your house, please call the correct authorities.  Do not be uncertain of calling the Police because you are an Oxford House.
-Answer your phones (HOUSE PHONES)
Stan

-Opening two new houses in his area
-Campout: Remember your shovels and sand castle building supplies.
-All Chapter Chairs report to your houses and let them know who you are and give them your number.

Blake

- Answer your phones: Treatment centers have your numbers, you MUST help us all by answering your phones and checking your messages.
-Springtime has brought a rash of openings in Oxford, yet we are now filling back up and getting better membership.

-New houses are opening up statewide, that is a good sign of growth
-Welcome all the new Chapter Chairs, please make yourselves known to your houses as well as your outreach workers.

-Moses Lake is still a perspective place for a house, yet Blake needs to spend some time in Graham County to speak to the community.

-Thank You for cleaning up after yourselves at the Retreat this year, it was a noticeable difference from the last years.

-Blake thinks that the smoke free idea is a good one, take it back to your chapters.

-Please, pick up on your donations to World Services, Blake has seen a steady drop in these and would like to see them increase.  If a house cannot afford this, then it needs to re-assess its finances.

-Loves the new Web Site (www.oxfordhouse.us) and its uses.  PLEASE log into your E-mail site on this website.  The username is your house name, and the password is Washington (capitol W).  This is a VERY useful site and communication tool.  Links to many sites and information as well as announcements Statewide.
-HAR reports need to be completed and returned to Blake B. every month.
Gino

-Scholarships not available this year for sponsorship to world conference.
-World Council is sending a letter to each chapter requesting a $100 donation to help fund the world council and its operations.
-Houses that have been in Oxford for a long time have been mentioned as houses that are not paying or pay very little to World Services.  He is astonished that these houses have been mentioned as ones that are not stepping up to help contribute.  

-It is amazing how much that Oxford Inc. has done to help dissolve possible situations in the State and these funds go towards helping Oxford as a whole.
-Chapter 2 is naming a house after the ranger who recently passed away from Whidbey Island and will be opening it in Hazel Dell, It is slated to be called the Hendrick Oxford house and will be a women’s house.
-Houses that have not made their Loan Payments were noted, and Gino reminded us that the Loan payments are important to show the state that we can pay them back, and it is A LAW that is a part of Oxford Inc. to pay these back within 2 years, so we are not only accruing late fees, but also violating this law that we have relied so much on to keep Oxford going.  Chapter Chairs bring this back to your houses and keep track of who still owes for their Loan Payments.  If a house has not paid in three months, then the Chapter is responsible to pay that loan.
MM2P: Accept Outreach Reports.

Treasurers Report (Expenses)
Expenses Read for each expense report filled out.
MM2P: Pay expenses as read (28-0)
Old Business

___________________________________________________________________

Motion to give Gino up to $4000 for the airfare for the World Conference in Washington DC

MM2P to give $4,000 to Gino for airfare to the World Conference in Washington DC, if he is able to get us discounted airfare (28-0)

Motion to give $1000 to Michele Lofton for t-shirts and miscellaneous items for fundraising  

MM2P to give $1000 to Michele Lofton for fundraising and t-shirts (22-6)

Motion amended to be allowed another $1000 for another run of t-shirts

Motion dead

Motion made to give chapter 18 $2,000 for food for the campout

MM2P to give $2000 to chapter 18 for food for the campout (28-0)

Motion made to start the State Association meetings at 10am

Motion amended to start the State Association meeting at 11am

MM2P to start State Association meetings at 11am (21-7)

Motion made to separate the State Association meeting location into North, South, East and Central, instead of being hosted by the chapters in chronological order

Motion made to table this discussion until the next State Association meeting

MM2P to table the discussion until next meeting (26-4)

Motion made to take all the new State Association Board positions back to your chapters and be voted on at the next State meeting

MM2P to table voting on new State Board positions until the July state Association meeting (18-10)

MM2P to swap Jon Gildart and TedTynan, making Jon Gildart the State Budget & Finance and Ted Tynan the State Treasurer  (28-0)

MM2P to close New Business (28-0)

Motion to spend $300 for business cards for the State Association Board members

MM2P to spend $300 on business cards for the State Association Board members (28-0)

Motion made to give Tony Perkins $200 to spend on representing Washington State in Louisiana

MM2P to give $200 to Tony Perkins to spend on representing Washington state board in Louisiana (28-0)

Motion made to give chapter 24 $400 for the next state meeting

MM2P to give $400 to chapter 24 for food for next state meeting (28-0)

___________________________________________________________________
From Old Business: (Tabled discussion and motions from previous meeting)
MM2P-Give Oxfest $1500.00 to support the successful production of this event (28-0)
MM2P-Chapters that accept payment from the state for registration and do not send a representative to World, MUST pay that amount back to the State.  
-Tony states that he is against it due to the statement that someone that has full intention to go has something happen and is not able to go last minute, that the Chapter should not have to be penalized for this. This money is considered a donation to the world convention if it is not used to represent a certain Chapter, so ultimately it is going towards the expenses of the conference itself.  

Motion Withdrawn after Discussion
MM2P: To make the arrangements for T-shirts for world convention a contribution of Monique Walls with Tony’s assistance.  (28-0)
-White shirt with red and blue print proposed (21-7)

-Everyone that is going to the World Conference is required to go to 3 of the Breakout Panels, and two of the general gatherings.  You are going to represent this state and should behave accordingly.
MM2P: Having four regional meetings in four areas on a rotating basis as stated above and discussed at the previous meeting and this one. (14-11)

-Open discussion again on having four regional state meeting places instead of the present arrangements.  Each region’s Chapters will be responsible for having mutual responsibilities or it will be voted on that one particular chapter sponsors this.
-June pointed out that this would cost the State more moneys because of the added travel expenses due to more frequent travel to the east side of the state.
-Blake brought up the point out that people may stay at Oxford Houses in those areas
MM2P: Having four regional meetings in four areas on a rotating basis as stated above and discussed at the previous meeting and this one. (14-11) 
Motion Failed yet is available to be re-discussed.
New Business

Nomination for Toy Williams for State Alumni Position 7
Nomination for Jake Evans for State Alumni Position 7

-Discussion on the location of these alumni in the state, we would like to disperse the locations of these alumni to even out these voting positions.

-Eric Perkins suggested that we table the issue until the Chapters present can take it back to your communities and try and get more alumni to participate.

MM2P: Table the Alumni Nomination and Voting until the next State meeting. (14-11)        

-Motion Tabled until next state meeting (Members interested in this position must be present at the next State meeting.)
*Bob Jaques Nominated for HSR State Representative Olympia/Central
*Will Biggs Nominated for HSR State Representative Eastside
Closed Nominations

MM2P: Make Will Biggs and Bob Jaques State HSR Representatives in the State of Washington (25-0)

*Pete Lang Nominated to State Auditor 

Closed Nominations
MM2P: Make Pete Lang  State Auditor for Washington State Oxford(25-0)

MM2P:  Get rid of state fundraising chair position. (17-6) 
MM2P:  Elect Kirk Garretson as new State Secretary (25-0)
-Discussion on state funding for Chapter and how it relates to registration.
MM2P: Pay for Tim Jones registration for World Conference (25-0)
MM2P: Fine Chapter 1, 5, 9, 24 all $50 for missing audits or not attending meeting. (25-0)
MM2P: Do not transfer 10% into savings as we usually do this month (25-0)
MM2P: Accept all budget and finance proposals that are outlined on the attached report*except the contribution to Oxford House Inc. -in which 10% of the income each meeting obtains as a standing amount each state meeting. And acception of Bob Jaques Motion as listed below.  
MM2P: Make the $929.00 eliminated amount from the budget available to Outreach Scholarships this year.  

-Discussion was made regarding the elimination of some expenses in the budget, as well as the new expenses that we have taken on with the creation of new positions and their expenses they accrue.  
Break 10 min.

Previous Motion Amended that the $2000.00 from the Budget that was set aside to donate to the Woman’s Conference be used for scholarship money that the Outreach Workers allocate to people who apply and are accepted by the Outreach Workers.  (25-0)
MM2P: Check signers for the State: Remove Glen Lebsack as a check signer and add David Taub as a Check signer for the Oxford House State Association account. (25-0) Passed
MM2P: Motion to pay all state Women’s Conference Registration fees that are being sponsored by the state. (25-0) for chapter chairs and co-chairs
MM2P: Write a check to Chapter 25 for food for next State meeting $400.00 (25-0)
MM2P:From this point on, sign in sheets and minutes for future meeting just include first name and last initial. (25-0)
MM2P: Loan chapter 26 $500.00 to be paid back $100.00 per state meeting.  Motion made due to expenses paid out for World Conference.  (5-20) FAILED
-Discussion about this motion and the reasons behind it by Marty and Ricky.  
Previous Discussion proposed

Previous Motion Made.
MM2P: Motion to give Tony P. $180.00 for new business cards (25-0)
MM2P: Write a Check for registrations for the State of Washington 37 people, $8340.00 which will include the money that the Women’s registrations as motioned above.
Chapter Summary reports Read by all Chapters Present
Meeting Adjourned with the Lords Prayer.

For those of you who are signing on the WWW.OXFORDHOUSE.US there are distribution lists to help in sending mail. :
E-Mail Distribution Lists on Website:

State Officers-All State Officers

Outreach-All Outreach Workers in the State of Washington
State Chapters-Chairs of each Chapter.
State-EVERYONE (please use this wisely and carefully)
Next Meeting Hosted by Chapter 25,  Location to be the same location on September 12th at 11am Prince of Peace Church, 

14514 20th Ave NE, Shoreline, WA. 98155

Outreach report from Judy Maxwell for July 11, State Meeting

Hello Family,


I am sorry I am not making this meeting, my Mom had surgery yesterday and since I am writing this on Wednesday before her surgery, I am hoping there is good news for Gino to share with you all today.  I did not have the time to make awards this time around but promise, you will all have them at the September meeting.


I would like to thank everyone for all your hard work helping out at the retreat and for all of those who made the effort to be there….we got a great clean up report from the Park Ranger this year because you all stepped up and helped out.  I will probably be looking for a different facility for next year as we have kind of outgrown the kitchen/eating area.  More shall be revealed!


I have been working closely with the Aberdeen house since I saw you all last meeting and although we have accepted quite a few women, we have had a lot of relapses….all in all, they are doing better and we have a great group in there right now and don’t think we will have to give that house a sex change!


The World Council Summit was very prosperous; the State of Arkansas is talking to their legislators about getting a revolving loan in place and starting a contract with OHI.  The meeting is being held today (Wednesday) so we should know more in a few weeks.


I have a quick financial report from the retreat and I have a couple of motions I would like to have Gino make for me also.  Thanks, Judy

WORKSHOP ACCOUNT

Beginning Balance:
$5704.33

Registrations:

$9,400.00

Raffle:


$1232.00




-------------

Total of


$16,336.33

Monies Paid Out:
$8,395.79

Ending Balance:

$7940.54

Now my motions are: #1-  That the workshop account pay for Tim Jones’s airline ticket to go to DC with us this year since he does so much for our workshops, camp out & fundraisers, we wouldn’t have such good eats if it weren’t for Tim and I think it would be great for him to finally be able to attend one of our Conventions.

And #2- I know the State Assoc. is putting out quite a bit of money for the Convention again this year and I would normally ask for a $2,000.00 donation for the women’s conference this year BUT, since the workshop account is doing so good, I would like to make a motion that the workshop account donate $2,000.00 to the Women’s Conference this year instead of the State Assoc.








Thank you in advance!









Judy K Maxwell

Housing Services Chair Report-Kim McIntosh
July, 2009

Here we are again… Hope everyone is enjoying the summer!  I am, and the best part is that I am clean and sober.  Living in Oxford is a gift and a blessing.  And being of service within the Oxford Organization is so very rewarding.

I have really been busy this past two months.  I have to thank Stan Timberlake for all his help.  I have called him many times for answers to questions and for the solutions to problems and he has always been willing to spend time on the phone to help me out.

I was called to the Peabody house in Chapter 11, and they were having some issues.  It was basically personality conflicts and having many new people in the house and not many really knew what was supposed to happen.  I called Stan and he and I attended their house meeting and helped them solve their own problems.  I was called to the Nunziato House in Chapter 13, where it was the same thing with some financial issues as well.  Stan and I met over there for a house meeting and helped them figure out things as well.  I want to thank the ladies from each of those houses for doing a great job resolving their issues and I was also able to learn some things as well.

In May, I was invited to the Pine Lodge correction center to go inside and interview some ladies to help them find some housing.  At least two of the women I saw got released and went straight into Oxford houses.  Others still waiting to get out.  I have been asked to go there again although I have not yet set up a date to do so.  While I was there in Spokane, Blake and Stacie had invited me to attend Chapter meetings for Chapter 3 and 17.  It was elections and I have to say that Spokane is awesome.  I was at the Bernard House and the Rowan Houses and they are both very beautiful.  I felt privileged to be part of their elections.  I also want to thank Stacie and Blake for being such great hosts.  You are both doing a great job over there.
The last weekend in June we had the Chapter Officer Workshop at Coronet bay and it was a huge success.  Thank you to outreach workers and especially Judy for all that you put into making it fun and a fantastic event.  And thank you to everyone that showed up because by learning this stuff we become better at what we do (which is to provide housing for alcoholics and addicts who want a better way of life) and we also became closer and got to know each other and I can only speak for myself when I say that I am so grateful to be part of this. 

This past week on Tuesday I was at WCCW going through the volunteer training class to be able to go on site to these prisons and talk about Oxford.  Or do whatever I can to help.  A lady by the name of Lynne Adams with the organization called Transitions to Life is asking me to go into the prisons and with her and tell my story and talk about Oxford.  Also in this past week, I received a call from Shane Marston at ABHS in Spokane.  He was getting out of treatment within a few days and needed help and wanted to get into Oxford.  It was very short notice so I called Stan Finney and we were unsure if we could help.  I made a couple calls and ended up asking co-chair of Chap.13 to see if he could help.  The next day I got a call from the guy and he had been accepted to the Mountlake Terrace house.  He was worried because he had no money.  He got to the house and they were not going to let him stay, but decided to allow him one night and the next day Stan loaned him $200 which was paid back by the scholarship fund within the next few days, and I just want to say that it is great to be a part of this, it just gets better and better.  I am planning to attend the Chapter 26 meeting the last weekend in July.  This is our newest Chapter and I was invited there by the HSR Bruce.  I am looking forward to this as I have heard great things about this new chapter.  I also hope to attend Chapter meeting in Olympia, Vancouver and Wenatchee soon as well.  I will also be at the campout next weekend and I hope to see you all there. Oxford rocks!  I have been in contact with Former HSR who had moved to Hawaii.  He send his regards and will hope to see al of you in Washington DC.  
